BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 10 October 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Gilbert, Bonds, Mrs Woodford, Lucas, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Blackmore, Cornick, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	151/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs Chesters.



	152/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	A member of the public was concerned that the funds from Caen Street car park would be used to subsidise car parking permits, rather than be used for community projects which the majority of residents would benefit from.  The Chairman responded that the car parking funds had been used to resurface the car park and would continue to be used for further maintenance and overheads related to the car park.  Any surpluses could than be used in the community.  The Council had not yet agreed to issue parking permits and therefore she could not comment on this matter at present.

 

	153/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reported the Freedom Parade in the village went smoothly.  The troops from the 24 Commando Engineer Regiment really appreciated the response from the village.  The Chairman thanked the Police, Devon County Council and the Parish Council staff for all their hard work involved with arranging the parade.



	154/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 156/2011/12, as he is the Executive Member of North Devon Council Culture and Leisure.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 166/2011/12, as he is an Executive Member of North Devon+.

Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a Personal Interest in minute number 170/2011/12 and minute number     171/2011/12(a), as she is a member of Braunton Parochial Church Council.

Councillor Mrs Chugg declared a Personal Interest in minute number 156/2011/12, as the group is known to her.

Councillor Mrs Chugg declared a Personal interest in minute number 162/2011/12, as applicant is a neighbouring property.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 165/2011/12, as he had written letters to the business sector regarding this matter.

Councillor Ian Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 157/2011/12, as he has a boat moored on Vellator Quay.

Councillor Lucas and Mrs Chugg declared a Personal Interest in minute number 156/2011/12, as they are North Devon Councillors.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 172/2011/12(a), as a member of Rotary Club of Braunton Caen.



	155/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 September 2011 be approved and signed.

b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 26 September 2011 be approved and signed.

c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Property Committee held on 14 March 2011 be ratified and adopted by Council.

d) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Property Committee held on 26, September 2011 be ratified and adopted by the Council. 



	156/2011/12
	Braunton BMX Club
	Councillor Spear and Councillor Mrs Chugg declared a personal interest.

The Chairman welcomed Mark Major, Katie Major and Gary Keen from the Braunton BMX Club. 

Mark Major explained that he was the Chairman of the Braunton BMX Club and that it was looking to build a regional standard BMX track in Braunton, which would also be accessible to all members of the local community.  The club aims to enhance the sporting provision for all people within Braunton.  BMX riding is a fast growing sport, which can be enjoyed by the whole family, as it is open to all age groups.  A regional BMX track in Braunton would also be a great opportunity for local businesses as it will attract many people to area.  When it is not being used for the regional competitions local people can use it for recreational purposes.

There is already funding available £25,000 has been allocated from the Braunton section 106 funding, and a further £35,000 has been allocated from Devon County Council Exeter airport funding. The BMX Club have been unable to find suitable land within Braunton for this project, and if land is not found soon the club would be in danger of losing its funding.

RESOLVED: That the Council to meet with the BMX Club and PC Mark Langworthy to discuss and identify suitable land in Braunton.

(N/C)

The Chairman thanked the BMX Club for attending the meeting.



	157/2011/12
	Vellator Quay
	Councillor Gilbert, Mrs Chugg, Lucas and Spear declared a personal interest.

Peter Lord presented Members with an update regarding the latest developments with the Vellator Quay Improvement and Enhancement scheme.  

The boat owners had provided the Council with a copy of a conveyance related to Vellator Quay, which indicated that boat owners have rights regarding the Quay.  The main issue identified by the boat owners was the Councils proposal to gradient the spoil from the Quay onto the existing wharf, as boat owners would no longer be able to use the wharf to make repairs to their boats.  They also objected to the erection of a gate, as it would restrict vehicular access to the Quay.

Peter Lord reported that part of the Quay that would be affected by the scheme was in the ownership of the Marsh Drainage Inspectors, but they had confirmed that they had no objections to the proposed plans.  The Marsh Inspectors confirmed that the lay-by at Vellator Quay was in their ownership and not leased to Devon County Council.  The Marsh Inspectors had requested if the Parish Council would consider leasing the lay-by from them and implementing restricted parking, to alleviate the problem of misuse and congestion caused by campervans.

RESOLVED: That the

a. Council would investigate alternative areas at Vellator Quay where the spoil from the removal of the Quay could be disposed.

b. Council would consider issuing a key for the gate to the Small Boat Owners and Angling Association to allow access for boat owners.

c. Council would not at present consider taking on the liability of the lay-by owned by the Marsh Drainage Inspectors.

(N/C)



	158/2011/12
	Environment Agency Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton
	RESOLVED:  That this matter be deferred as no information had been received from the Environment Agency. 



	159/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed PC Mark Langworthy to the meeting.

PC Langworthy informed Members that there had been 24 crimes reported in the past month.  These were;

4 reports of criminal damage, 6 reports of damage caused to vehicles, 3 reports of assault, 2 reports of domestic violence, 1 report of theft from motor vehicle, 1 report of shoplifting and 5 reports of theft.

PC Mark Langworthy also commented on the success of the Freedom Parade held in the village earlier in the month, he noted that Devon County Council had done a great job with the traffic management prior to and during the event.



	160/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £2334.64.

(b)  The Statement of Accounts for August 2011 was noted.
The Statement of Accounts for September 2011 was deferred until the next meeting.

RESOLVED: That the Statement of Accounts to be placed on the Additional Planning Meeting, if statements are not received in time to complete the monthly figures for the Full Council Meeting.

(N/C)



	161/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members requested how the sale of the Quarry was progressing; the Parish Clerk confirmed that the sale was going well from our part.

When asked about the progress at Mowstead Park, the Parish Clerk informed Members that this work would not be completed until the Council’s Maintenance Man had returned to work.

The Members asked if any statistics from Speedwatch had been received from Devon County Council.  PC Mark Langworthy reported that he has received the statistics and that they would be forwarded onto the Parish Council shortly.

RESOLVED:  That the Action Sheet be noted.

(N/C)



	162/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman asked the Vice Chairman of Planning, Cllr Bonds, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	163/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg informed that due to the length of the agenda she would send a copy of her report to Members following the meeting.

Councillor Spear was concerned about the overgrown weeds and hedgerows in Braunton, Councillor Mrs Chugg explained that she was looking into these matters as she shared the same concerns.

Councillor Mrs Chugg informed Members that the resurfacing work in Caen Street would be taking place from Wednesday 16th to Friday 18th November 2011.  A Road Closure will be in place between the hours of 19:00 hours and 07.00 hours, the work will extend from the traffic lights to the car park entrance.



	164/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that the redevelopment of Pill Gardens would now take place.  The project is likely to be in two consecutive phases.  North Devon Homes have assured Councillor Spear that they are discussing the process with all the individuals affected.  The longer timescale will hopefully make it easier to resolve individual problems.

Councillor Spear reported that North Devon+ has had to face the challenges of relentless ongoing cuts in grants – inevitably this will have knock-on consequences for institutions like the Tourist Information Centre, which they largely fund.  The object of North Devon+ is a partnership between the private sector and public sector to maximise and maintain a healthy economy.  There are ongoing talks with the Leaders of Torridge and North Devon and the Councils’ representatives on North Devon+.  The objective is to identify the main areas of support to promote the economy of North Devon and concentrate what funding is available for these areas.  Recently North Devon+ gave considerable financial support to the Museum of British Surfing Museum.

Councillor Lucas reported that a resident of Knowle had lodged a complaint with the Ombudsman regarding lack of enforcement action in relation to alleged breaches of planning conditions.

Councillor Roy Lucas presented a copy of the Annual Report of the North Devon Coast Areas of Outstanding Beauty; a copy would be available in the Council offices if any Members wished to view it. 



	165/2011/12


	Parking issues in Parish Council car parks


	Councillor Roy Lucas declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest and left the meeting.

For the purpose of those Members who were unable to attend the Working Party the Chairman reiterated the advice received from the North Devon Council’s Monitoring Officer regarding Predeterminations and Personal and Prejudicial Interests.

The Monitoring Officer has advised that any Councillors who feel that they do not have a personal or prejudicial interest but they do have a predisposition should declare a statement that they are willing to keep an open mind on the issue, and willing to hear arguments during the debate about this issue that may change their mind about how they intend to vote.

A Councillor will only have a personal or prejudicial interest if their benefit is greater than others within the community.
All Members accepted and understood the information presented regarding predetermination and Personal and Prejudicial Interests.
The Council considered the notes and recommendations of the Working Party held on 29 September 2011, attached as Appendix A.  

Members were circulated copies of letters received from the community regarding parking permits and removal of height restriction barriers in Caen Street car park and parking issues in Chaloners Road car park.

It was suggested that as Members had not had the opportunity to read these letters that the matter be deferred until the Additional Planning Meeting on 24 October 2011.

Some Members were still concerned that the Parish Clerk and office staff would not have the capacity to deliver a permit scheme, and also what additional costs were likely to be incurred.  It was agreed that these concerns would need to be addressed before implementation of a permit scheme, and the Chairman suggested that another Working Party be held prior to the Additional Planning Meeting to allow further discussion to consider the letters and receive advice from North Devon Council.

It was emphasised that the recommendations were only for a 12-month trial period, following the trial it would be identified whether a permit scheme is possible in Braunton.  The trial would be constantly monitored and reviewed.  There were concerns that there would be costs incurred to carry out a trial and this should be known before proceeding.  Members also discussed that views from the community needed to be taken into consideration.  It was argued that the 2008 Referendum had a clear majority in favour of car parking permits; there are also problems with displacement of vehicles in the village and parking permits may help towards alleviating these problems.  

Councillor Anderson proposed to adopt the notes of the Working Party held on 29 September 2011 and the recommendation therein, subject to costs and further professional advice. 

RESOLVED: 

a. That in principle a 12-month trial for parking permits in Caen Street car park be adopted along with the recommendations made at the Working Party on 29 September 2011, subject to costs and further professional advice.

b. That a further Working Party meeting be called to consider letters from the community and advice from North Devon Council, and that the matter be referred back to the Additional Planning Meeting on 24 October 2011.

(7.4)

Councillor Lucas returned to the meeting.



	166/2011/12
	Museum of British Surfing
	Councillor Spear, Lucas and Mrs Chugg declared a personal Interest.

The Council considered a letter received from the Museum of British Surfing requesting if the Council would fell four trees surrounding the Yard, on grounds of health and safety as the Bowl becomes slippery from fallen leaves and the poor visibility of the external signage.   The letter also requested consent for the Museum of British Surfing to create an outdoor seating area for refreshments.

It was noted that the Museum of British Surfing long-term objectives were to work with other surrounding agencies i.e. Countryside Centre and Braunton Museum.  

RESOLVED: That

a. The Council would not consider felling the trees but it would look at improved maintenance of the trees to aid visibility of the external signage.

b. In principle, the Council do not object to a small external seating area for refreshments, but would request an explanation on how this would help partnership working with other agencies and would also request to see a copy of the planning application before it is submitted.

(N/C)



	167/2011/12


	Permission for the installation of a Memorial Bench in the Memorial Gardens


	RESOLVED: That the Rotary Club of Braunton be granted consent to place a memorial bench in the Memorial Gardens following the completion of the Flood Defence Improvements.

(N/C)



	168/2011/12


	Remembrance Service and Concert
	The Chairman reported that there would be a Festival of Remembrance held at Christchurch on 3 November 2011, which all Councillors are invited to attend.

The Remembrance Service will take place on Sunday 13 November 2011 at 11 am at St. Brannocks Church.  All Councillors are invited to attend and meet at St Brannocks at 10.45 am. 



	169/2011/12
	Braunton Parish Newsletter
	Members considered the draft Parish Newsletter 

RESOLVED: 

a. All District Councillors be mentioned in the article about District Councillor Grants.

b. That the quote from Councillor Mrs Chesters regarding Side Waste Pilot Scheme in Saunton Park be removed.

c. That the date for the Queens Diamond Jubilee public meeting be included.

d. The colour scheme be changed

(N/C)



	170/2011/12
	Hire of Recreational Ground


	Councillor Mrs Marguerite Shapland declared a Personal Interest. 

RESOLVED:  That St Brannock’s Parish Church can use the Recreational Ground from 6.30 pm on 26 June 2012 for its annual Songs of Praise.

(N/C)

	171/2011/12


	Use of Village Green
	Councillor Mrs Marguerite Shapland declared a Personal Interest. 

(a) RESOLVED:  That St Brannock’s Parish Church be granted permission to use the Village Green during July and August 2012 to promote their Annual Duck Race.

(b) RESOLVED: That the Rotary Club of Braunton can use the Village Green on Friday 16th December 2011 between 6 pm to 7 pm for their annual Carol Service.  

(N/C)



	172/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Councillor Roy Lucas declared a Personal Interest.

Items (a) to (i) were noted.


The meeting closed at 9.40 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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